Dodleston & District Parish Council

 Ordinary Meeting of the Parish Council 

Monday 7 July 2014 - 7.30pm Dodleston Village Hall

MINUTES

Chairman

Mike Maughan    
Vice Chairman

Paul Buchanan
Councillors
Mike Dix, Karen Tilston, John Blythin, Mark Williams, Chris Ward, Richard Ward, 


Paul Buchanan  
Clerk
Kate Lloyd 
Also present: 
Four members of the public 
1.
Apologies for absence 


Cllr Sarah Parker


Cllr  Paul Buchanan (Late)   

2.          Procedural matters

i) Declaration of interest

Councillor Dix declared a non-prejudicial interest in all planning matters.  Cllr Dix and Cllr Maughan declared a personal and pecuniary interest in item 24.  
ii) To agree the minutes of the Annual General and Ordinary Parish Meeting held on the 12th May 2014. 

RESOLVED:  The Chairman signed as a correct record, the minutes of the Annual General and 
Ordinary Parish Meeting held on 12th May 2014.

iii) To agree the minutes of the Extraordinary Parish Meeting held on the 20th March 20th.

There were no minutes presented.  ACTION: Minutes of the meeting held on 20th March 2014 to be 
presented at the next meeting.   
iv)
Agenda Item 22 – Local Life moved forward to follow Public Speaking time. 
3. 
Actions from last Meeting 


Actions and matters arising from the ordinary meeting held on 12th May 2014 were discussed


	Item
	Action
	Responsible
	Update

	  3.Chairman’s Report 
	To be placed on Parish Website 
	Clerk
	Chairman’s Report placed on Parish Website

	6 iii Minutes of the Extra Ordinary Meeting 
	Minutes of the Extraordinary meeting of 20th March 2014 to be presented at the next ordinary Parish Council meeting. 
	Cllr Karen Tilston
	O/S 

	10. Governance Review 
	Item to be placed as an agenda item. 
	Clerk 
	Item placed as an agenda item .  Refer to item 6.

	13. Telephone Box Development 
	Costings for cutting of the trees to be obtained from Stuart Pickering and to ensure the half page advert is included in the next edition of Local Life.
	Cllr Karen Tilston 
	Cllr Tilston is awaiting details of costings.  A half page advert has been included in Local Life.

	15. Election of Parish Council - Casual vacancy 
	Notice to be submitted to Chester Chronicle for the vacancy to be included in ‘News in Brief’.
Leaflets advertising the vacancy to be produced and distributed to residents in Lower Kinnerton 
	Clerk
Clerk and Cllr Karen Tilston 
	Clerk submitted notice to Chester Chronicle for the vacancy to be included in ‘News in Brief.

Leaflets produced by Clerk and distributed by Cllr Karen Tilston to Lower Kinnerton residents. 

	16. Local Life
	Item to be placed as an agenda item 
Initial meeting to be arranged with the printer responsible for Huntington Parish Council magazine
	Clerk
Cllr Mark Williams
	Item placed as an agenda item.

Cllr Williams arranged for Martin Kemp of ‘Woodhouse Direct’ responsible for producing Huntington Parish Council magazine to attend the meeting.  Refer to agenda item 5.5

	17. Public Consultation Home to School Transport 
	To be placed as an agenda item 
	Clerk
	 Item placed as an agenda item 

	18. Christmas Lights 2014 
	Letter to be sent Vintage Inns requesting they meet the costs of the Christmas Trees and Lights (Tree outside Red Lion) from 2014 onwards. 
Application to be submitted to CWAC for electrical apparatus in Lower Kinnerton. 
	Cllr Paul Buchanan
Clerk

	Cllr Paul Buchanan wrote to Vintage Inns requesting they meet the costs of the Christmas Trees and Lights (Tree outside Red Lion) from 2014 onwards.  Cllr Buchanan is waiting for a response.
O/S 

	19. Bonfire Night Event 

	Meadow Foods to be approached for sponsorship towards Christmas Lights, Bonfire and Village Day event
Notice to be submitted to Chester Chronicle for Village Day event to be included in ‘News in Brief’.
	Cllr Mark Williams
Clerk 
	Cllr Williams has arranged a meeting which is to be followed up on 11 July 2014.
The Clerk submitted a notice for the Village Day event to Chester Chronicle for inclusion in ‘News in Brief’. 

	25. Local Plan , Land Allocations and Details Policies
	To agree and / or submit a response on behalf of the Parish Council as part of the consultation process 
	Councillors’ Paul Buchanan and Mike Maughan 
	No response has been submitted by Parish Council as part of the Consultation process. 


4.
Monthly Police Report


Cllr Maughan read through the monthly Police Report.  There were several incidents in the village included a 
burglary in Dodleston (stolen vehicle) and Hedge trimmer. There are no further lines on inquiries. Cllr Tilston 
provided on update on a break-in at Home Bellis.    

5.
Public Speaking Time
i
Concerns have been raised on Dog fouling.  Councillor Maughan has been contacted by a resident who was been 
verbally abused when challenging a dog owner for allowing their pet to foul. Councillor Maughan suggested the 
owner be reported.  The Parish Council has attempted to address this issue numerous times by Articles within 
Local Life, placing notices on the notice board and in the shop.  Councillor Maughan suggested volunteers could 
spray areas to draw attention to everyone.  


A question was raised as to whether or not there were enough waste receptacles.  There is three within close 
proximity to dog foul with the sunken pathway being a particular problem.  Free dog waste bags are available 
from the village shop.     

Councillor Tilston suggested contacting the Dog Warden to do a patrol around the village. ACTION: Councillor 
Tilston to contact the Dog Warden to do a patrol of the village
ii.
Concerns have been raised over the speed of tractors driving through the village and whether CCTV could be 
installed.  Councillor Maughan advised the Parish Council is not able to provide CCTV.  It is difficult to 
establish where the contractors were driving to.  ACTION: Residents to report concerns to Sharon Beverly.  
Councillor Maughan to contact local farmers to remind their contractors to keep speed down.
iii.
There has been an official notice in Chester Chronicle about the Central barrier at Rough Hill and imposing a 
speed limit.  Concern were raised over proposals to build 1300 homes at Wrexham Road as it will increase 
traffic in Lache Lane and impact on greenbelt.  Councillor Maughan stated the Council has to build new homes.   
iv.
An issue has been raised over the introduction of double tracks and the Pilkington Crossing at Balderton.  
Councillor Maughan advised changes were to improve the railway between Chester and Wrexham and Network 
Rail had commissioned the double track.  There is a number of public events in July on this.  
v.
It was acknowledged there has been large improvements with Hedges being cut.  However, not clearing 
leaves/ foliage is causing drains to block and is a danger to vehicles on the road.  There have been adverts in 
local life about a general tidy up.  Councillor Maughan has spoken to a resident in Church Lane with a hedge to 
be cut twice a year to prevent restriction on views.      

vi
Concerns were raised over major road changes on the A483 with the roundabout being removed and traffic 
lights being installed at Rough Hill.  Councillor Maughan advised these changes were to improve the flow of 
traffic and to improve links between England and Wales. 

5.5
Local Life 

Councillor Maughan confirmed that Margaret Willis has now resigned and Councillor Tilston has taken over the 
editor role.  There was a discussion on the current arrangements and whether to change the format and printer.  
Martin 
Kemp from Woodhouse Direct (Publisher of Huntington Parish Council magazine) provided examples 
of the magazine and costings. The design is free of charge with the printing costs of £364 general being met 
through
advertising revenue, with any shortfall being charged to Parish Council.  


A resident commented the A4 example provided was smarter and readable.  Councillor Maughan 
proposed to 
change the format and printer of the magazine.  RESOLVED: Councillors agreed to Woodhouse Direct being 
the new printer of Local Life and for the new A4 format.  ACTION: The Clerk to write to Jonathan White 
to thank him for all the efforts in providing past editions of Local Life and confirm the Parish Council will no 
longer be using Talkabout Publishing Ltd.    

6.
Governance Review and Draft Recommendations  

Councillor Maughan advised Alison Armstrong from CWAC has provided boundary proposals and draft 
recommendations as part of the Governance Review process.  Councillor Maughan read through the summary of 
draft recommendations and next steps with representation to be made by 21 July 2014. Cllr Buchanan stated the 
changes to boundaries made sense and asked views from Marlston Cum Lache and Lower Kinnerton 
Councillors.  Councillor Maughan confirmed under proposals, there will be ten Councillors representing the 
whole of the Parish.  Councillor Maughan referred to item 10. ‘The New Parish shall not be warded’.  
RESOLVED: 
Councillors have no objections to proposals.  The current composition of councillors will 
continue for local decision being made by local representatives. Responses will be published in Local Life.    


7.
Field Update


Councillor Maughan provided a general update and confirmed that PSD Consultants appointed by Sports 
England had completed the tender process.  Drainage and pitch work will commence on 4th August 2014. 
Concerns were raised as to how the cricket pitch is to be maintained in the future prior to the issuing of the 
contact.  Councillor Maughan advised the boundaries between Penfold Way and the field required tidying up.  
The clerk confirmed £110k loan from CWAC has been 
received. ACTION: The Field Committee has agreed 
to meet next week.     
8.
Telephone Box Area Development  


Councillor Tilston provided an update and advised Stuart Pickering will under the work to cut the tress down 
next week .   

9.
Bus Shelter / Parish Notice Boards


Councillor Maughan reported the Bus Shelter in Dodleston has been painted with a new fence behind.  The roof 
tiles are dangerous and the benches and Parish notice boards require repairing.  This could be completed by a 
volunteer or the Parish Council could pay for someone to undertake general maintenance.  A resident 
commented that the Parish notice boards would need to be rebranded from April 2015.  

It was suggested a role of lengthsman for 3 hours a week be advertised.  Councillor Williams agreed to provide 
a job description (Huntington Parish Council).  Councillor Buchanan stated the role would be through a 
Contract of Services.  ACTION: Councillor Williams to provide a job description.  The Clerk to produce and 
advert to be displayed in the Shop and Parish notice boards.
10.
Bench Area Lower Kinnerton 


Councillor Tilston reported that she has been approached by a member of the Turkey Farm asking to maintain 
Brick Road.  This is now the responsibility of CWAC. The area had previously been sponsored.  
11.
Parish Suggestion Box


Councillor Maughan advised the Parish Council is improving its communication with residents through the 
website, Local Life, the adverting of meetings and the suggestion box at the shop.  Councillor Maughan 
proposed the Parish Suggestion Box be a standard agenda item.  


Councillor Maughan read through the responses in the suggestion box.  There was as a discussion of overgrown 
trees and numerous issues on A483.  ACTION: Clerk to contact CWCA Paul Parry.  
12.
Dog Fouling 


Refer to item 5i
13.
Rossett Surgery Prescription Collection Service


Councillor Maughan advised he has contacted Rossett Surgery.  Issues were raised with confidentiality and how 
the process would work. The Parish Council needs to establish which residents are affected.  Councillor 
Buchanan was happy for a weekly prescription run.  A resident had emailed Councillor Maughan 
about the 

on-line Prescription Service provided by Boots.  Councillor Tilston thought that prescriptions completed and 
processed in Wales may be subject to a charge.   

14.
The Church Car Park


Councillor Maughan advised for repair of the Church Car Park , an original quote will be revised and a further  
two more required.  There has been an offer of contributions from the DVF and Church.  The Parish Council 
will review this once quotes have been obtained.  Grant funding for the field cannot legally be used for Church 
Car Park repairs.   
15.
Parish Council Open Surgery 

Councillor Maughan suggested open surgeries to enable residents to raise issues.  Councillor Tilston proposed 
open surgery days every three weeks with a number of Councillors being present.  Councillors proposed 
Saturday mornings: 26 July – Councillor Buchanan and Councillor Ward and 30th August Councillor Tilston and 
Councillor Richard Ward.  Questions and answers could be included in Local Life.  There was a general 
discussion on how to engage with Parishioners and how to promote the surgeries.  Proposals included an advert 
in Local Life, Parish notice board and shop.  

16.
Christmas Lights 2014


The Clerk advised the deadline for applications for Christmas Lights has been extended to the end of July 
2014.
An application will be submitted to include Lower Kinnerton.  Councillor Buchanan confirmed he has written to 
Vintage Inns requesting future and on going costs for the Red Lion tree and lights are met by the brewery and is 
awaiting a response.  ACTION: Clerk to submit an application to CWAC for electrical apparatus in Lower 
Kinnerton. 
17.
Parish Council Accessibility / Communication 


Refer to Item 15

18.
Notice on Improvements to Wrexham to Chester Railway – Public Meeting


Refer to Item 15

19.
Bus Service 


Councillor Maughan advised the Bus Service is not improving with a limited a Service.  There was a suggestion 
there should be a focus on transport with a dedicated role on the Parish Council. Dr Nuttall volunteered to this 
role with Cllr Mark Williams being the Parish Council representative.  RESOLVED: Councillors agreed 

for Dr Nuttall and Councillor Williams to undertake this role.  
20.
Dodleston Dash 


Councillor Maughan advised the first Dodleston Dash took place on Sunday 6 July 2014.  This was to raise 
funds for , The Church. DVF , Parish Council and Water Aid.  The Parish Council received a cash donation of 
£45.

21.
Election of Parish Councillor Lower Kinnerton 


Councillor Tilton advised there have been no expressions of interest and the role(s) remain vacant. 
22.
Local Life Distribution 


Refer to Item 5.5

23.
HST  - Public Consultation.


Councillors agreed to defer this item to the next meeting.  ACTION: To be placed as an agenda item.   

24.
Bonfire Night Event


There was a brief discussion on the Bonfire Event .  ACTION: The Field Sub Committee will meet to 
discuss the availability of the field for the Bonfire Event. 
24.5.
Planning Applications 

Councillor Buchanan talked through the planning applications received since the last meeting.  There has been 
no comment made by the Parish Council.   

25        Finance 


i To approve income and expenditure since the last meeting 

RESOLVED - All income and expenditure since the last meeting was approved.  


ii. To agree the forecasted outturn year ended 31st March 2015. 


RESOLVED: Councillors agreed the forecasted outturn for year ended 31 March 2015. 

iii) To note the revised Loan Schedule from CWAC. Councillors’ queried the commencement of loan interest. 
ACTION: This is to be taken forward with CWAC


iv) Sage Accountants have not completed the internal audit and the annual return for 2013/14 has not been 
signed off.  ACTION: The clerk will contact the external auditors seeking an extension to the return deadline
26.  
Correspondence  

 
i. Councillors considered a request from the Hospice of the Good Shepherd to raise funds through the sale 
of Christmas stars to be placed on the trees in the village. RESOLVED: Councillors agreed for the sale of 
Christmas Stars to raise funds .  ACTION: Advert about the sale of stars to be included in Local Life. 


ii.The Dodleston Village Foundation has appointed a new Treasurer, Tim Preston.  

27.
Cheshire West and Chester Local Plan (Part Two) Land Allocations and Details Policies – Consultation 


The Parish Council did not submit a response on the Consultation process.
